

REQUEST FOR TENDERS

Tender No.: 27

ASPHALT PAVING AND ROAD MARKING IN TORTOLA, VIRGIN GORDA & JOST VAN DYKE

OCTOBER 2023

MINISTRY OF COMMUNICATIONS AND WORKS GOVERNMENT OF THE VIRGIN ISLANDS MANUEL REEF, TORTOLA BRITISH VIRGIN ISLANDS

REQUEST FOR TENDERS

Contents

1.	INS	TRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS (ITT)	4
	1.1.	DESCRIPTION OF WORKS	. 4
	1.2.	ELIGIBILITY AND QUALIFICATION REQUIREMENTS	. 5
	1.3.	COST OF TENDERING	. 5
	1.4.	SITE VISIT/PRE-TENDER MEETING	. 6
	1.5.	CONTENT OF TENDER DOCUMENTS	. 6
	1.6.	CLARIFICATION OF TENDER DOCUMENTS	. 7
	1.7.	LANGUAGE OF TENDER	. 7
	1.8.	AMENDMENT OF TENDER DOCUMENTS	. 8
	1.9.	ALTERATIONS TO TENDER DOCUMENTS	. 8
	1.10.	DOCUMENTS COMPRISING THE TENDER	. 8
	1.11.	TENDER PRICES	10
	1.12.	CURRENCIES OF TENDER AND PAYMENT	10
	1.13.	TENDER VALIDITY PERIOD	10
	1.14.	TENDER SECURITY	11
	1.15.	VARIANT SOLUTIONS	
	1.16.	FORMAT AND SIGNING OF TENDERS	
	1.17.	SEALING AND MARKING OF TENDERS	12
	1.18.	SUBMISSION OF TENDERS	13
	1.19.	LATE TENDERS	
	1.20.	MODIFICATION AND WITHDRAWAL OF TENDERS	
	1.21.	TENDER OPENING	
	1.22.	PROCESS TO BE CONFIDENTIAL	14
	1.23.	CLARIFICATION OF TENDERS	
	1.24.	DETERMINATION OF RESPONSIVENESS.	
	1.25.	CORRECTION OF ERRORS	
	1.26.	EVALUATION AND COMPARISON OF TENDERS	
	1.27.	Award Criteria	
	1.28.	EVALUATION CRITERIA	
	1.29.	EMPLOYER'S RIGHT TO ACCEPT OR REJECT ANY OR ALL TENDERS	
	1.30.	NOTIFICATION OF AWARD	
	1.31.	PERFORMANCE SECURITY	22
EN	ND OF	SECTION	23
2.	TEN	DER DATA SHEET (TDS)	38
3.		M OF TENDER	
			42
4.	CEK		44

5.	BILL OF QUANTITIES	43
6.	STATEMENT OF EXPERIENCE ON SIMILAR PROJECTS	46
7.	CURRENT CONTRACT COMMITMENTS/ WORK IN PROGRESS	47
8.	DRAWINGS AND SPECIFICATIONSERROR! BOOKMARK NOT DEFIN	ED.
9.	FORM OF AGREEMENT	48
10.	GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	52
11.	PARTICULAR CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	76
12.	PERFORMANCE SECURITY (BANK GUARANTEE) FORM	80

1. INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS (ITT)

1.1. Description of Works

1.1.1. The Government of the Virgin Islands (hereinafter referred to as the "Employer") invites tenders for the asphalt paving of primary roads and road markings in the Territory, British Virgin Islands (hereinafter referred to the "Works").

Scope of Works

The proposed works comprise of providing all plant, labour, equipment and materials and performing all operations in connection with the following:

- 1. Asphalt paving of 38 miles of primary roads in conformity with an internationally acceptable standard inclusive of a finished asphalt mix and placement with a lifespan of at minimum 15 years.
- 2. Preparation of road base to receive new asphalt paving
- 3. Facilitating works for all utility manholes, drainage structures and sidewalks to include all preparatory works and adjustments to achieve an acceptable and level finish pavement
- 4. Testing of aggregate and asphalt design mix prior to asphalt paving
- 5. Thermoplastic road markings to center and edge of road lines for the 38 miles of roadway paved
- 6. Installation of road studs or "cat eyes" for the 38 miles of roadway paved to center and road edge
- 7. Provision of a testing lab for testing of aggregates, concrete and asphalt mix and to establish the lab and provide training to Public Works personnel. The lab will be handed over to the Government of the Virgin Islands at the conclusion of the contract.
- 8. Provision of a curb, slipper drain and sidewalk paving machine for use in installing all curb, slipper and sidewalks as required in the scope. The machine will be handed over to the Government of the Virgin Islands at the conclusion of the contract with an allowance for training of Public Works personnel.

throughout the Territory of the British Virgin Islands in accordance with internationally acceptable specifications.

1.1.2. Funding for these works will be through the Employer.

1.1.3. The Employer's appointed representative shall be referred to as the "Project Manager". The term "Agent" within all documents shall cover consultants working under the authority of the Project Manager. The term "Tenderer" shall refer to the prospective contractor.

1.2. Eligibility and Qualification Requirements

- 1.2.1. **Unless the Tender Data Sheet (TDS) specifies otherwise**, this invitation to tender is open to any Contractor, international or regional.
- 1.2.2. Tenders submitted by joint venture or more than one firm, as partners shall comply with the following requirements:
- 1.2.3. The tender, (and later in case of a successful tender the Form of Agreement), shall be signed so as to be legally binding on all partners;
- 1.2.4. One of the partners shall be nominated as being in charge; and submitting a power of attorney signed by legally authorized signatories of all the partners shall evidence this authorization;
- 1.2.5. All partners of joint venture shall be liable jointly and severally for the execution of the Contract, and a relevant statement to this effect shall be included in the authorization mentioned under (b) above as well as in the Form of Tender and the Form of Agreement (in case of a successful Tender); and
- 1.2.6. A copy of the agreement entered into by the joint venture partners shall be submitted with the Tender.
- 1.2.7. **Tenderers may submit only one tender for this Invitation to Tender**. Submission by a Tenderer of more than one tender will result in the disqualification of the tenders.
- 1.2.8. The Tenderer shall submit with his tender all necessary evidence to establish that both he and any named sub-contractor meet the qualifying criteria.

1.3. Cost of Tendering

1.3.1. The Tenderer shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of his tender. The Employer will not accept responsibility or

liability for these costs whatsoever, regardless of the outcome of the tendering process.

1.4. Site Visit/Pre-Tender Meeting

- 1.4.1. The Tenderer is advised to visit and examine the Site of Works and its surroundings and obtain for himself on his own responsibility all information that may be necessary for preparing the tender and entering into a Contract. The costs of visiting the Site shall be at the Tenderer's own expense.
- 1.4.2. The Tenderer and any of his personnel or agents will be granted permission by the Employer to enter unto the premises and lands for the purpose of such inspection, but only upon the express conditions that the Tenderer, his personnel or agents, will release and indemnify the Employer and his personnel and agents from and against all liability in respect thereof and will be responsible for personal injury (whether fatal or otherwise), loss of or damage to property and any other loss, damage, costs and expenses however caused, which, but for the exercise of such permission would not have arisen.
- 1.4.3. The Tenderer and any of his personnel or agents are invited to a virtual pretender meeting at the date and time included in the TDS. Tenderers will be provided with credentials including the access code and password prior to the meeting.
- 1.4.4. The purpose of the pre-tender meeting will be to clarify issues or concerns and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.

1.5. Content of Tender Documents

- 1.5.1. The documents issued for the purpose of this Invitation to Tender are detailed below, together with any Addenda thereto issued in accordance with Clause 1.8:
 - i. Invitation to Tender
 - ii. Instructions to Tenderers
 - iii. Form of Tender
 - v Tender Data Sheet (TDS)

- iv. Certificate of Visit to Site
- v. Summary Estimates
- vi. Form of Agreement
- vii. General Conditions of Contract
- viii. Particular Conditions
- ix. Performance Security
- 1.5.2. The Tenderer shall carefully examine all documents. Failure to comply with the requirements of tender submission will be at the Tenderer's own risk.
- 1.5.3. Tenders which are not substantially responsive to the requirements of the tender documents and/or who which fail to meet the technical requirements will be rejected.

1.6. Clarification of Tender Documents

- 1.6.1. Tenderers requiring clarification of the tender documents may notify the Employer in writing (including electronic mail) at the address indicated in the **TDS** no later than the time stated in the **TDS**.
- 1.6.2. The Employer will respond in writing (including electronic mail) to any request for clarification, which he receives earlier than the time provided in the **TDS**.
- 1.6.3. Written copies of the response, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source, will be sent to all Tenderers.

1.7. Language of Tender

1.7.1. The tender language is English. If permitted in the **TDS**, supporting documents and printed literature furnished by the Tenderer may be in another language provided they are accompanied be an appropriate translation of pertinent passages into English. In case of conflict between the original document and English translation, the English translation shall prevail.

1.8. Amendment of Tender Documents

- 1.8.1. At any time prior to the deadline for submission of tenders, the Employer may, for any reason, whether at his own initiative or in response to a request for clarification by a prospective Tenderer, modify the tender documents by the issue of an Addendum.
- 1.8.2. Any Addendum will be sent in writing (including electronic mail) to all prospective Tenderers and will be binding upon them. Prospective Tenderers shall promptly acknowledge receipt thereof to the Employer.
- 1.8.3. In order to afford Tenderers reasonable time in which to take any Addendum into account in preparing their tenders, the Employer may at his discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of tenders.

1.9. Alterations to Tender Documents

1.9.1. Tenderers may not alter any of the documents. Any modification, which a Tenderer may think is necessary, should be detailed and forwarded to the Employer no later than the time stated in the TDS prior to the deadline for the submission of tenders. The Employer is not obligated to accept a request for modification of the tender documents.

1.10. Documents Comprising the Tender

- 1.10.1. Tenders shall be submitted in strict compliance with all the requirements as set out in this Invitation to Tender.
- 1.10.2. The Tender to be prepared by the Tenderer shall comprise the following:
 - 1. A completed Form of Tender in accordance with **Section 3**. This form must be completed without alteration to its wording or format, and no substitutes shall be accepted except for the one provided;
 - 2. Priced Bill of Quantities in accordance with **Section 5**;
 - 3. A list of projects undertaken by the Tenderer within the past ten (10) years that demonstrate the Tenderer's experience in delivering similar projects in the form included in **Section 6**;

- 4. A list of Current Contract Commitments/Work in Progress form included in **Section 7**;
- 5. An Organizational Chart showing management structure including contact details of the key members of the organization that are to be involved with this tender, including the proposed project manager and contractor's representative (on site).
- 6. A detailed Work Programme showing the order in which the various sections of works are to be executed, the rates of progress and segments to be undertaken.
- 7. A comprehensive Method Statement that includes the steps and procedures that would be taken to prepare the road; overseeing the testing of the aggregate and asphalt mixture to ensure conformity to the design specifications; road paving procedure inclusive of standard traffic management and health and safety practices.
- 8. Tenderers will be required to provide proof that the company or individual is in good standing with respect to taxes, duties, social security and national health insurance contributions, company registration, or payments due to the Government of the Virgin Islands. Certificates of Good Standing <u>must</u> be obtained from the Director of Social Security Board and National Health Insurance, and the Commissioner of Inland Revenue;
- 9. Tenderers registered as companies in the British Virgin Islands are required to submit a Certificate of Good Standing from the Commercial Registry;
- 10. Tenderers operating in the British Virgin Islands are required to submit a Trade License (valid for 2023).
- 11. Companies not registered or operating in the British Virgin Islands are required to provide a valid business license or equivalency as proof of authorization to operate a business in the area of the required expertise in its jurisdiction of operation.
- 12. Foreign companies are required to provide all regulatory

documents, licenses and supporting information from the country in which they operate comparative to the regulatory]] documents as may be applicable to those required for the local companies.

13. Any other materials required to be completed and submitted in accordance with the Instructions to Tenderers embodied in these Tender Documents. The Forms, and Bill of Quantities provided in these Tender Document shall be used without exception.

1.11. Tender Prices

- 1.11.1. The Tenderer shall submit prices in accordance with the instructions in **Section 5**.
- 1.11.2. The Tenderer accepts that any and all omissions or errors in his pricing are his responsibility.
- 1.11.3. The Tenderer accepts full responsibility for the accuracy of all prices provided in his tender and agrees that these prices include full provision for any increase in his costs for whatsoever reason over the period of time from his submission of tender to completion of the project and settlement of the final account.
- 1.11.4. The Tenderer's prices shall take account of all provisions for the performance of his work, including but not necessarily limited to all costs fees and currency exchange rates, etc.

1.12. Currencies of Tender and Payment

1.12.1. The Tender Price and any subsequent payments shall be entirely in US Dollars.

1.13. Tender Validity Period

1.13.1. Tenders shall remain valid and open for acceptance for the period stated in the **TDS** after the date of tender opening prescribed in Clause 1.18.

1.13.2. In exceptional circumstances, prior to expiry of the tender validity period, an extension may be requested to the tender validity period. The request and response thereto shall be by writing (including electronic mail).

1.14. Tender Security

- 1.14.1. If required in the **TDS**, the Tenderer shall provide a Tender Security for the sum not less than the amount stated in the **TDS** in the form as attached to this Invitation to Tender.
- 1.14.2. The Tender Security shall be provided in the form of a bank guarantee, banker's draft, certified cheque, or a bond provided by an Insurance agency. The guarantee shall be independent, payable on first demand and valid for a period of not less than 60 days beyond the tender validity period.
- 1.14.3. Any tender not accompanied by a Tender Security shall be deemed to be invalid and will be rejected by the Employer.
- 1.14.4. The Tender Securities of Tenderers who have not been selected will be released not later than 60 days after the expiration of tender validity period.
- 1.14.5. The Tender Securities of the successful Tenderers shall be discharged when the Tenderer has signed the Contract.
- 1.14.6. The Tender Security may be called without notice if the Tenderer withdraws his tender during the tender validity period. In the case of a successful Tenderer, the Tender Security may be called without notice if he fails to sign the Contract.

1.15. Variant Solutions

- 1.15.1. Tenderers shall submit offers which comply fully with the requirements of the Tender Document.
- 1.15.2. If permitted in the TDS, tenderers wishing to offer unsolicited technical alternatives to the requirements of the Tender Document must first price the basic technical requirements of the tender documents and shall further provide all information necessary for a complete evaluation of the alternative by the Employer, including design calculations, technical specifications, breakdown of prices, proposed construction methodology and other relevant

details. Only the technical alternatives, if any, of the lowest evaluated Tender on the basic technical requirements shall be considered by the Employer.

1.16. Format and Signing of Tenders

- 1.16.1. The Tenderer shall prepare **one** (1) **original and three** (3) **copies** plus **one** (1) **flash drive** of the documents comprising the Tender, as described in Clause 1.10 of these Instructions to Tenderers and place these documents in envelopes clearly marked "ORIGINAL" and "COPY" as appropriate. In the event of any discrepancy between them, the original shall prevail.
- 1.16.2. The original and copies of the Tender shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person/persons authorized to bind the Tender to the Contract. If required, proof of authorization shall be furnished in the form of a written Power of Attorney, which shall accompany the Tender.
- 1.16.3. The completed Tender shall be without alterations or interlineations or erasures, except those to accord with instructions from the Employer, or as necessary to correct errors made by the Tenderer, in which case such corrections shall be initialed by the person or persons signing the Tender.
- 1.16.4. One Tender may be submitted by each Tenderer except in the case of variant solutions pursuant to Sub-Clause 1.15.

1.17. Sealing and Marking of Tenders

- 1.17.1. The Tenderer should submit one (1) original and three (3) copies plus one (1) flash drive of the Tender. The original should be placed in a sealed envelope and marked "Original" and the copies placed in another sealed envelope and marked "Copy". Both envelopes should be placed in an outer envelope and marked "Asphalt Paving and Road Markings in Tortola, Virgin Gorda and Jost Van Dyke"
- 1.17.2. The inner and outer envelopes shall:
 - 1. Be addressed to:

Chairman Central Tenders Board Ministry of Finance 2nd Floor RFG Place Road Town, Tortola VG1110 British Virgin Islands

- 2. Bear the following identification:
- "Asphalt Paving and Road Markings in Tortola, Virgin Gorda and Jost Van Dyke, British Virgin Islands".

The words "DO NOT OPEN BEFORE 11:00 am on <u>Tuesday 28th November</u>, 2023".

The inner envelopes only shall indicate the names and address of the Tenderer to enable the Tender to be returned unopened in case it is declared late or otherwise unacceptable.

1.17.3. If the outer envelope is not sealed and marked as instructed above, the Employer will assume no responsibility for misplacement or premature opening of the Tender, which if opened prematurely for this cause may be rejected by the Employer and returned to the Tenderer.

1.18. Submission of Tenders

- 1.18.1. Tenders must be received by the Employer at the address specified in Clause 1.17.2 no later than the date and time provided in the TDS.
- 1.18.2. When submitting a Tender, the Tenderer may request that a Certificate of Submittal be signed by a representative of the Procurement Unit.
- 1.18.3. The Employer may, at his discretion, extend the deadline for submission of tenders by issuing an amendment in accordance with Clause 1.8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Employer and the Tenderer previously subject to the original deadline shall thereafter be subject to the new deadline as extended.

1.19. Late Tenders

1.19.1. Late Tenders are not permitted. Any tender received by the Employer after the deadline for Submission of Tender in accordance with Clause 1.18 shall be deemed never to have been received and will be returned unopened to the Tenderer.

1.20. Modification and Withdrawal of Tenders

- 1.20.1. A Tenderer may modify or withdraw his tender after Tender Submission, provided that the modification notice or withdrawal is received in writing by the Employer prior to the prescribed deadline for Submission of Tenders.
- 1.20.2. The Tenderer's modification or notice of withdrawal shall be prepared, sealed, marked and delivered in accordance with the provisions of Clause 1.17 for the submission of tenders, with the inner envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" or "WITHDRAWAL" as appropriate.
- 1.20.3. No tender may be modified subsequent to the deadline for submission of tenders.

1.21. Tender Opening

- 1.21.1. The Employer will open the Tenders, including submissions made pursuant to Clause 1.20, in the presence of any of the Tenderer's representatives who choose to attend, at the date and time included in the TDS. Tenderers are invited to witness this process via a virtual platform and will be provided with credentials including the access code and password prior to the opening.
- 1.21.2. Tenders for which an acceptable notice of withdrawal has been submitted pursuant to Clause 1.20 shall not be opened. The Employer will examine Tenders to determine whether they are complete, whether the documents have been properly signed, and whether the Tenders are generally in order.
- 1.21.3. At the Tender opening, the Employer will announce the Tenderer's names, the Tender prices, and written notifications of tender modifications and withdrawals, if any.
- 1.21.4. The Employer shall prepare for his own records minutes of the Tender opening, including the information disclosed to those present in accordance with Sub-Clause 1.21.3.

1.22. Process to be Confidential

1.22.1. After the public opening of tenders, information relating to the examination, clarification, evaluation and comparison of tenders and recommendations concerning the award of contract, shall not be disclosed to Tenderers, or other

- persons not officially concerned with such process until the award of the Contract to the successful Tenderer has been announced.
- 1.22.2. Any effort by a Tenderer to influence the Employer in the process of examination, clarification, evaluation and comparison of tenders, and in decisions concerning the award of contract, may result in rejection of the Tenderer's Tender.

1.23. Clarification of Tenders

- 1.23.1. To assist in the examination, evaluation and comparison of Tenders the Employer may ask Tenderers individually for clarification of their tenders, including breakdowns of unit rates.
- 1.23.2. The request for clarification and the response shall be in writing (including electronic mail).
- 1.23.3. No change in price or substance of the tender shall be sought, offered or permitted except as required to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Employer during the evaluation of the Tender in accordance with Clause 1.25.

1.24. Determination of Responsiveness

- 1.24.1. Prior to the detailed evaluation of tenders, the Employer will determine whether each tender is substantially responsive to the requirements of the tender documents.
- 1.24.2. For the purpose of this Clause, a substantially responsive Tender is one which conforms to all the terms, conditions and specifications of the Tender Documents without material deviation or reservation. A material deviation or reservation is one which affects in any substantial way, the scope, quality or performance of the Works, or which limits in any substantial way, the Employer's rights or the Tenderer's obligations under the Contract, the rectification of which would affect unfairly the competitive position of other Tenderers presenting substantially responsive tenders.
- 1.24.3. If a Tender is not substantially responsive to the requirements of the Tender Documents, it will be rejected by the Employer. It may not subsequently be made responsive by the Tenderer correcting or withdrawing the non-conforming deviation or reservation.

1.25. Correction of Errors

- 1.25.1. Tenders determined to be substantially responsive will be checked by the Employer for arithmetic errors in computation and summation. The Employer will correct errors as follows:
 - 1. Where there is a discrepancy between amounts in figures and in words, the amount in words will govern; and,
 - 2. Where there is a discrepancy between the unit rate and the total amount derived from the multiplication of the unit rate and the quantity, the unit rate quoted will govern, unless in the opinion of the Employer there is an obviously gross misplacement of the decimal point in the unit rate, in which event the total amount as quoted will govern and the unit rate will be corrected.
- 1.25.2. The amount stated in the Form of Tender will be adjusted by the Employer in accordance with the above procedure for correction of errors and, with the concurrence of the Tenderer, shall be considered as binding upon the Tenderer. If the Tenderer does not accept the corrected amount of Tender, his Tender will be rejected.

1.26. Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders

- 1.26.1. The Employer will evaluate and compare only tenders considered to be substantially responsive to the requirements of the Tender Documents, in accordance with Clause 1.24.
- 1.26.2. In evaluating tenders, the Employer will determine for each tender the Evaluated Tender Price by adjusting the Tender Price as follows:
 - 1. Making any corrections or errors pursuant to Clause 1.25.
 - 2. Including Day Work priced competitively.
 - 3. Making an appropriate adjustment for any other acceptable quantifiable variations, deviations or alternative offers not reflected in the Tender Price or in the above-mentioned adjustments.

- The Employer reserves the right to accept or reject any variation, deviation or alternative offer. Variations, deviations, alternative offers and factors which are in excess of the requirements of the Tender Documents or otherwise result in the accrual of unsolicited benefits to the Employer shall not be taken into account in tender evaluation.
- If the Tender of the successful Tenderer is seriously unbalanced in relation to the Employer's estimate of the real cost of work to be performed under the Contract, the Employer may require that the amount of the Performance Guarantee (see Clause 1.30) set forth in this Contract be increased at the expense of the successful Tenderer, to a level sufficient to protect the Employer against financial loss in the event of subsequent default of the successful Tenderer under the Contract.

1.27. Award Criteria

- 1.27.1. Subject to Clause 1.28 and Clause 1.29, the Employer will award the Contract to the Tenderer whose Tender has been determined to be substantially responsive to the Tender Documents, and who has offered the most advantageous tender pursuant to Clause 1.24, provided further that the Tenderer has, in the opinion of the evaluating committee, clearly demonstrated the capability and resources to carry out the Contract effectively.
- 1.27.2. The tenderer are to achieve a minimum score of 75 points to be considered for award of contract. The Tenderer with the lowest priced bid after achieving the minimum score will be invited to negotiate a contract.

1.28 Reporting System

- 1. The contractor will report directly to the Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Communications and Works
- 2. English shall be the language used for all written and verbal communication as it relates to this assignment (also referred to herein as services, works, or the Project).

1.28.1. Scheduling of Services

1. <u>Completion Date</u>: The Project is to be completed in accordance with the timelines_as given in the tender and submitted by the Contractor in his Proposal, and updated subsequent to the contract signing as agreed to by the Parties in writing.

1.28.2 Employer Inputs

- 1. The Employer agrees to provide the following information/access to the contractor:
 - Drawings and specifications of the walls and road as developed by Public Works Department.
 - ii. Access to the construction site.

1.28.3 Variation and Change Management

1. It is possible that some aspects of the way the work is performed or the nature of the service may vary during the course of the contract. Prior to any change being implemented, an impact assessment will be conducted by both parties to assess whether the change will impact on other aspects of the work. Changes will be negotiated and confirmed in writing by the Employer prior to implementation.

1.28.4 Communication

1. Prior to award of the contract, all communication with the Employer should be through the Procurement Coordinator, Procurement Unit, Ministry of Finance, at the following contact details:

Procurement Coordinator
Procurement Unit
Ministry of Finance
Second Floor, RFG Place
Road Town, Tortola
VG1110, British Virgin Islands

Tel: (284) 468-4243 or (284) 468-4245

Email: procurement@gov.vg

2. After award of the contract, all communications with the Employer will generally be with the Permanent Secretary at the following contact details:

Permanent Secretary
Ministry of Communications and Works
Government of the Virgin Islands
Road Town, Tortola
VG1110, British Virgin Islands

Tel: (284) 468-2183

3. Regular contact between the Contractor and the Permanent Secretary or designated officer by telephone, or email is encouraged to address any issues that may arise.

1.28.5 Contractor's Roles and Responsibilities

- 1. The Contractor shall be responsible for executing the works as prescribed in the contract.
- 2. The Contractor shall be represented by a single-named Project Manager who will be responsible for liaising with the Permanent Secretary.
- 3. The Contractor shall be required to maintain correct versions of all documentation issued under this contract and to make his staff aware of any changes.

1.28.6 ayment, Rebates and Invoices

Introduction

1. This Section describes the basis on which the Employer will make payments to the Contractor and the Contractor will make payments or rebates to the Employer, after the contract is issued.

1.28.7. Payments for Contractor's Services

1. Following acceptance of a deliverable and on receipt of a valid original invoice, the Employer will pay to the Contractor the Contract Price according to the agreed Priced Bill of Quantities.

- i. <u>Late delivery</u> In the event of late delivery beyond the agreed contract completion date, the Employer may apply damages at a rate of US\$500 for each day after the expiration of the agreed completion date.
- ii. Other charges In the event that the Contractor is required to use other reasonable and unforeseeable services in order to complete the contract, the charges will be agreed upon by both Contractor and Employer; provided that the Contractor shall not perform these additional services without the prior written consent of the Employer.

1.28.8. Submission of Invoices for additional services

1. Correct invoices for additional services supplied by the Employer will be submitted to the Contractor, monthly in arrears for such services having been performed.

1.28.9. Submission of Invoices

1. Correct invoices corresponding to each completed service should be addressed to:

Permanent Secretary
Ministry of Communications and Works
Government of the Virgin Islands
Road Town, Tortola
VG1110, British Virgin Islands

1.28.10. Netting

1. All Contractor invoices will be submitted net of charges invoiced by the Employer. In the event that any work is rejected by the Employer or its Agent for reasons of poor quality, the Employer at its sole discretion will deduct all expenses associated with re-testing from any amounts to be paid to the contractor.

1.28.11 Payment process

1. The Employer will pay against original invoices (fax or other copies are not acceptable) once the Permanent Secretary or her designate has verified that the work meets the required quality standards.

1.29. Employer's Right to Accept or Reject Any or All Tenders

- 1.29.1. Notwithstanding Clause 1.27, the Employer reserves the right to accept or reject any or all tenders without giving any reason for such rejection, and has the right to reject any non-complying tender that fails to meet any requirement, term or condition set forth in the Tender Documents, as well as relevant laws, rules, and regulations.
- 1.29.2. Any one of the following circumstances, which are not exhaustive, may result in the rejection of the affected tender, or disqualification of concerned Tenderers, and/or other administrative sanction whenever appropriate:
 - 1. False or misleading statements or evidence of fraud;
 - 2. Failure to furnish signatures or seals when required;
 - 3. Failure to furnish a completed and signed Form of Tender;
 - 4. Tenders without adequate Tender Securities;
 - 5. Collusion among Tenderers for the purpose of fixing Tender Prices or negating competition;
 - 6. Giving or offering of any illegal compensation to officers, employees and or, agents of BVI Government connected with the project;
 - 7. Failure to furnish any information required to be included in the Tender; and
 - 8. A Tenderer having an unfair competitive advantage or a conflict of interest to the requirements of the Tender or the works to be performed under a contract resulting from this Tender.
- 1.29.3. The Employer does not bind itself to accept the lowest or any tenders and is not obliged to give any reasons for its selection.

1.30. Notification of Award

1.30.1. Prior to the expiration of the period of Tender Validity prescribed by the Employer, the Employer will notify the successful Tenderer in writing

- (including electronic mail) or personal delivery that his Tender has been accepted. This letter (hereinafter called "Letter of Acceptance") shall name the sum which the Employer will pay to the Contractor in consideration of the execution, completion and maintenance of the Services by the Contractor as prescribed by the Contract (hereinafter called "the Contract Price").
- 1.30.2. The notification of award will constitute the agreement to enter into a formal contract.
- 1.30.3. Upon the furnishing by the successful Tenderer of a Performance security in accordance with the provision of Clause 1.31, the Employer will promptly notify the unsuccessful Tenderers that their tenders have been unsuccessful

1.31. Signing of Agreement

- 1.31.1 At the same time the Employer notifies the successful Tenderer that his Tender has been accepted, the Employer will send to the Tenderer the Form of Agreement provided in the Tender Document, incorporating all agreements between the parties.
- 1.31.2 Within 15 days of receipt of the Form of Agreement, the successful Tenderer shall sign the form and return it to the Employer.

1.32. Performance Security

- 1.32.1. If required in the TDS, within 15 days of the signing of the contract, the successful Tenderer shall furnish to the Employer a performance security in the form of a Bank Guarantee or Performance Bond in the amount stated in the TDS.
- 1.32.2. The Bank Guarantee shall be in the Form provided herein, and shall be issued by either a bank in the Virgin Islands or a foreign bank through a correspondent bank located in the Virgin Islands; or with the agreement of the Employer directly by a foreign bank acceptable to Employer. The Performance Bond by an insurance company, or surety acceptable to the Employer.

End of Section

1. PROPOSAL AND EVALUATION

Background Information

The road network of the British Virgin Islands consist of hilly terrain and flat coastlines. The primary roads consist either of a granular type subbase and overlaid with asphalt or a concrete subbase with an asphalt overlay. Many of the roads are plagued by poor drainage which in turn have led to substantial deterioration of the road network.

Over the past ten (10) years, substantial efforts have been undertaken by the Government of the Virgin Islands to construct roads complete with slipper drains and curb walls to facilitate the runoff of water to established drainage and to safeguard the road pavement. A comprehensive rehabilitation would consist of addressing the existing subbase and ensuring that the roads are built from the base up to the finish asphalt layer. These efforts have seen the enhancement of several miles of roads, but the majority of the roads require substantial rehabilitation.

The purpose of this assignment is to address the primary roads throughout the Territory. This will include installing new curb and slipper drains, rebuilding the existing subbase and a finished asphalt layer with a design mix that will allow for a lifespan of at minimum fifteen (15) years. Therefore, the Government of the Virgin Islands is willing to make a substantial investment towards this end to ensure the road network is up to international standards.

Submission Requirements

The tender must provide the following information, which will serve in part as the main basis on which the tender will be evaluated. The information provided will be used to evaluate the tender. The information provided in reference to the below in conjunction with other requested information will provide the basis of tender analysis and award. On award of contract, the information provided will form part of the contract and any changes must be agreed with the Employer.

Asphalt Paving Locations

The following locations are defined as the areas earmarked for asphalt paving throughout the Territory. Attached in Appendix A are site locations and pictures to aid tenderers in the bid process.

Location	Location Range	Length	Comments
No.		(km)	

1	West End Ferry	4	Terrain is flat and along
1	Terminal to Fort	Ŧ	the coastline. Typical
			road width is 24 feet
	Recovery	4.5.0	
2	Fort Recovery to	4.56	Terrain is flat and along
	Havers		the coastline. Typical
			road width is 24 feet
3	Havers to Duff's	4	Terrain is flat and along
	Bottom		the coastline. Typical
			road width is 24 feet.
			In most areas there are
			existing sidewalks and
			curb walls
4	Duff's Bottom to	2.1	Terrain is flat and along
	McNamara		the coastline with a
	Junction		typical road width of
	,		24 feet.
5	Fish Bay to	3.5	Terrain is flat mostly
	Paraquita Bay	3.3	with short hills. Some
	r uruquru Buy		sections were
			completed
			approximately 7 years
			' '
			ago with slipper
			drains, curb walls and
			asphalt paving. Road
			width is on average 24
			feet.
6	Sage Mountain	2.5	Terrain is hilly and
	Junction to		winding and is mainly
	Stoutt's Lookout		consisting a concrete
	Bar Junction		roadway. A
			substantial section of
			road requires removal
			as is significantly
			damaged. Road width
			typically range
			between 20 to 26 feet
			in most areas.
7	Sage Mountain	3	Terrain is in the
-	Junction to Joe's	_	hillside, but is not hilly.
	Hill Junction		Road is winding with
	Tim junction		Troug 15 Williams With

			road widths between 20 to 23 feet in most areas. Some sections were completed approximately 7 years ago with slipper drains, curb walls and asphalt paving. Generally the road is in average condition.
8	Meyers to Lower Fahie Hill	4	Terrain is hilly and winding with road widths between 20 to 23 feet in most areas. Some sections will require a comprehensive rehabilitation to remove the existing asphalt and subbase.
9	Lower Fahie Hill to Sabbath Hill	3	Terrain is hilly and winding with road widths between 20 to 23 feet in most areas. Some sections will require a comprehensive rehabilitation to remove the existing asphalt and subbase.
10	Cappoon's Bay to Stoutt Lookout Bar Junction	3.3	Mostly coastline with the ending point leading up into the hillside. Current works ongoing to the Carrot Bay section for the construction of new sea defence

11	Sabbath Hill to East End Police Station	3.16	Terrain is hilly and winding with road widths between 20 to 23 feet in most areas. Some sections were recently completed with slipper drains and curb walls and asphalt paving
12	East End Police Station to QE Bridge	1.97	Terrain is flat. Some sections were completed approximately 10 years ago with slipper drains, curb walls and asphalt paving. Another section will be subjected to trenching works for laying of new sewer lines.
13	Paraquita Bay to East End Police Station	2.56	Terrain is flat with a typical road width of 24 feet. The Employer will be commencing works to undertake a complete rehabilitation of this section to construct a new concrete reinforced sub base; sidewalks; slipper drains and curb walls. This section will only require an asphalt overlay.
14	QE Bridge to Trellis Bay	2.5	Terrain is flat with a typical road width of 24 feet. Some sections of road was overlaid with asphalt and the

15	Cane Garden Bay in vicinity of De Wedding to Brewer's Bay Road Entrance	2.47	roads generally are in average condition. Terrain is mostly flat with the ending section being hilly
16	Jost Van Dyke – Rudys to Church of God of Prophecy	4.13	Terrain is partly flat at the one end and hilly for the majority of the road segment. Road widths typically range between 20 to 23 feet in most areas.
17	Virgin Gorda – Ferry Dock to North Sound Junction	8.54	Terrain is partly flat at the one end and hilly for the majority of the road segment. Some sections of road have slipper drains and curb walls and has an average width of 24 feet.
18	Virgin Gorda – Lee Road Junction (roundabout) to Top of Baths	1.83	Terrain is flat and is some areas has a concrete subbase. Typical road widths range between 20 to 24 feet. Some sections have curb walls.
		61.12	

Timeframe for Execution of Works

The Employer is desirous of undertaking this particular assignment in an expeditious manner. Therefore, the timeframe for executing the actual works is set at 14 months or 420 calendar days. The Employer is mindful of the provision of contractually required documents, preliminary works and mobilization of personnel and equipment that is

required prior to the actual on the ground works. Therefore, the 14 month timeframe references the actual works at the site locations provided and not the overall timeframe of the proposed contract agreement.

The submission of the work programme shall reflect the 14 month timeframe of actual months along with all preliminary and mobilization works.

Further, the Employer of desirous of training of key personnel on the Curb Paving Machine and the Containerized Testing Lab for a period of fourteen (14) and thirty (30) days respectively.

Company Profile and Tender Details

The following information concerning the delivery of the works is intended to provide confidence in the Tenderer's organization, experience, and general ability to deliver the services required under this assignment:

- i. Contact details of the Project Manager of the organization that will be involved with this tender.
- ii. Provide qualifications and experience for the Construction Project Manager that will be directly assigned to this project. The Construction Project Manager will be responsible for overseeing the entire works and should be suitably qualified in terms of academic qualifications and experience.
- iii. Provide qualifications and experience for Asphalt Plant Operator that will be directly assigned to this project. The Asphalt Plant Operattor will be responsible for all asphalt batching operations and should be suitably qualified.
- iv. Provide qualifications and experience for the Surveyor that will be directly assigned to this project. The Surveyor will be responsible for all surveying works including establishing elevation points, boundary points and all other associated tasks as required.
- v. A list of company experience within the last ten (10) years that is relevant to the requirements of this assignment, including, but not limited to methodology, scale, and location. Specific consideration will be given to work performed inclusive of asphalt paving, testing

- of aggregates and asphalt mixtures. Provision of summary details inclusive of pictures of works completed will be beneficial.
- vi. A detailed work programme showing the order in which the various sections of works are to be executed, the rates of progress and the estimated periods of time for their execution and completion. A bar chart shall be submitted with these details.

Equipment Requirement of the Tenderer

To facilitate the works, the tenderer will be responsible for furnishing the following equipment and plant as follows:

- a) Asphalt paver
- b) Asphalt Roller
- c) Milling Machine
- d) Curb and Slipper Drain Paving Machine

The tenderer is to provide proof of ownership or rental and availability of the equipment and plant of the above listed equipment.

The tenderer is to provide the following as it relates to the equipment to be supplied by the Tenderer as follows:

- Make and model
- Year
- General specifications and capability

Supply and Handover Concrete Curb Machine

The tenderer is to supply and use during the course of the contract and subsequently handover a Concrete Curb Machine with the following general capabilities as listed below:

Curb Wall Construction

- Ability to shape curbs accurately and efficiently
- Compatibility with various curb materials including concrete and asphalt
- Precision controls for diverse curb shapes and sizes.
- Dual side paving configuration to accommodate paving needs.
- Capability to operate on hilly terrain

Slip Form Mold

Construct Curb

- Construct curb and gutter
- Construct sidewalk/pavements and pathways.
- Variable height curbs
- V-ditch applications
- Barrier/parapet side mount attachements
- Variable barrier molds

Slipper Drainage Intergration

- Efficient integration of slipper drainage components into the machine
- Effective water flow management for proper drainage results.
- Incorporation of quality inspection mechanisms to ensure reliable slipper drainage performance.

Automation and Control

- GPS capability
- Advanced automation features to minimize human intervention.
- User-friendly interface for operators, enabling easy control and adjustment of machine settings
- Real-time monitoring of machine performance and status

Material to be Supplied by the Employer (Government of the Virgin Islands) for Placement by the Contractor

The Government of the Virgin Islands will supply and deliver the following material to the Contractor to in accordance with the tests and design specifications of the Contractor:

- a) Asphalt; the Contractor will be responsible for testing all aggregates and material to ensure they meet the design specifications that will be used in the design mix and testing the asphalt mix prior to placement
- b) Concrete for road base
- c) Granular/Aggregate material for road base

Equipment to be Supplied by the Employer (Government of the Virgin Islands) for use by the Contractor

The Government of the Virgin Islands will provide the following equipment to the Contractor for use by the Contractor as follows:

a) Asphalt Plant – specifications of Asphalt Plant provided in Appendix A

Financial Capability

Financial Statements

The tenderer is required to provide unaudited financial statements of their past three (3) fiscal years.

Pending and Past Litigation

The tenderer is required to confirm in a statement that they do not have any pending litigation. If there is any pending litigation, the tenderer is to provide the details and particulars of the litigation(s).

The tenderer is required to confirm any past litigation concluded over the past seven (7) years. If there were no past litigations during the seven (7) year period, the tenderer will confirm in a statement.

Availability of Funds

The tenderer is to indicate their ability to finance at minimum \$2,000,000 into the project. The tenderer is to provide evidence of their ability to meet the minimum of \$2,000,000 through any one of or a combination of the following:

- Letter of a line of credit from a recognized bank or financial institution acceptable to the Employer.
- Letter from a bank (s) indicating available funds in an account held at that institution (s) acceptable to the Employer.

Technical Proposal

Tenderers are required to provide in their technical proposal, the following minimum components:

- 1) Method statement for road preparation works to include:
 - 1. Milling of the existing asphalt road in accordance with the state of that road segment
 - 2. Making good to any damaged concrete subbase to include removing the concrete subbase and replacing prior to laying new asphalt

- Making good to any granular subbase to include removing the granular subbase and replacing prior to laying new asphalt
- 4. Surveying works to set the level of the roads to the finish asphalt layer level
- 5. Working around utility manholes, drainage structures and sidewalks and making the necessary adjustments
- 2) Method statement for the construction of concrete curbs and slipper drains to include for the following:
 - 1. Utilizing a curb and slipper drain paving machine to expedite the time frame for the construction of the curb and slipper drains prior to asphalting works
 - 2. Specification of the curb and slipper paving machine to include provision for training of personnel
 - 3. Preparation of the base and subbase and performing all surveying setting out works
 - 4. Construction of curb walls and slipper drains
 - 5. Traffic management including setting out road diversions, directing of traffic as required
- 3) Method statement for asphalt paving works. The Tenderer must provide a method statement outlining clearly all the components of the work inclusive of the following:
 - 1. Testing of aggregates and other materials to design specification
 - 2. Testing of asphalt mix to design specifications
 - 3. Specification of the containerized lab for testing including all details as required including provision for training of personnel
 - 4. Batching of asphalt to various areas
 - 5. All asphaltic works to achieve a complete asphalt paving
 - 6. Demobilization and cleanup
- 4) Method statement for road marking works. The Tenderer must provide a method statement outlining clearly all the components of the work inclusive of the following:

- Application process for placing center and edge of road lines inclusive of the type of products and methodology to be used
- 2. Installation process for road studs or "cat eyes" to center and edge of road
- 3. Demobilization and cleanup
- 5) Method statement providing traffic management and health and safety standards. The Tenderer must provide a method statement outlining clearly all the components of the work inclusive of the following:
 - 1. Site security, site safety and staging of materials
 - 2. Traffic control, safety and management during preparatory and paving works and road markings
 - 3. Health and safety standards for all aspects of the works (preparatory, paving and line marking)
 - 4. Demobilization and clean-up along the various road segments
 - 5. Handover

Financial Proposal

The Tenderer shall submit with his tender, a financial proposal, which includes the proposed price for executing the services in accordance with the Bill of Quantities.

Tenderers, at their discretion may provide a cash-flow document of the proposed construction works to aid in the evaluation process.

All prices included on the financial proposal shall be in United States dollars.

The tenderer is reminded that prices should include for shipment and transportation costs as required.

Bidders are encouraged to visit the site to ascertain the accuracy of the design requirements.

Evaluation Criteria

The competitive bidding process, which is supervised by the Central Tenders Board in the Ministry of Finance, will be utilized to ensure that the procurement process is transparent and that tenders are evaluated fairly to ascertain the lowest evaluated bid that is most technically and economically sound.

The Tenderers response to the Employer's requirements will be evaluated as listed under the Evaluation Criteria with relative weights.

Tenderers are required to achieve at minimum 75 points to be considered for further assessment of their financial proposal. Tenderers not achieving the minimum threshold will not have their bid considered beyond the technical evaluation process.

Evaluation Criteria

The competitive bidding process will be utilized to ensure that the procurement process is transparent and that tenders are evaluated fairly to ascertain that the recommended evaluated bid is the most technically and economically sound.

The Tenderers' response to the Employer's requirements will be evaluated under the following criteria with relative weights:

Table Tender evaluation criteria and relative weights

Evaluation Criteria	Maximum
	Score
	(100 points)
Financial Capability	15
 Provision of unaudited financial statements, pending 	
litigation and availability of funds (15 pts)	
 No provision of unaudited financial statements, 	
pending litigation and availability of funds (15 pts)	
Qualifications	20

 Identify a Construction Project Manager with Bachelors degree and experience in civil and road works. Identify a Surveyor with 10 years experience in Survey works and suitable qualifications. Provision of a clearly defined organizational chart outlining all roles and interactions. (13 – 20 pts) Identify a Construction Manager with experience in construction works but no Bachelors degree. Identify a Surveyor with at minimum 5 years experience with suitable qualifications. Organizational Chart is provided but roles are not clearly defined. (7 – 13 pts) Identify Construction Project Manager with experience but no academic qualifications. Identify a Surveyor with 5 years experience. Organizational chart is generic and not relevant (1 – 7 pts) Work Programme 	10
 Provide a work programme that pertains to this 	
particular project that outlines with clarity all the	
tasks and summary stages of the project;	
demonstrates clearly how the project will be	
executed (7 – 10 pts) • Work programme is sufficient, but provides general	
 Work programme is sufficient, but provides general summaries of tasks (3 – 7 pts) 	
 Work programme is very limited and generic (1 – 3 	
pts)	
<u> </u>	
Method Statement	35
Clearly demonstrates a full understanding of the	
processes and methods of how the project will be	
implemented; identifies risks and mitigating	
measures, operational strategies; defines clear strategies for undertaking all stages of the project (20	
- 35 pts)	
Provides a substantially logical and relevant	
methodology covering all major elements, but does	
not clearly address potential issues and incorporate	
health and safety standards. Method statements are	
generally generic and does not incorporate the	

 nuances of the project and work programme (16 – 24 pts) Provides a methodology that covers some of the major elements, but is generally generic in nature and does not address the major components of the project (10 – 15 pts) Provides a methodology that is lacking in detail and generic (1 – 9 pts 	
 Company Experience/Staff Completed at least 3 similar assignments within the last 10 years (15 – 20 pts) Completed at least 2 assignments similar to certain aspects of this assignment within the last 10 years (10 – 15 pts) Completed general construction and road works within the last 10 years but not at the scale, magnitude and complexity (1 - 10 pts) 	20

2. TENDER DATA SHEET (TDS)

ITT 1.1	The Employer is: Government of Virgin Islands represented by the Ministry of Communications and Works
ITT 1.2	Not applicable
ITT 1.4	The date and time for pre-tender meeting Friday 10th November 2023 at 10:00 A.M. local time.
ITT 1.6	The address is:
	Procurement Coordinator Ministry of Finance 2 nd Floor RFG Place Road Town, Tortola VG1110 British Virgin Islands Email: procurement@gov.vg Telephone: (284)468-2144/4243/4245 The time for receiving clarification of tender documents is no later than 14 days before the deadline for submission of tenders.
ITT 1.7	The language of the tender is English <u>only</u> . Another language is <u>not</u> permitted.
ITT 1.9	The time for requests for modification of tender documents is no later than 14 days before the deadline for submission of tenders .
ITT 1.13	The Tender Validity Period shall be 120 days.
ITT 1.14	A Tender Security is <u>not required.</u>
ITT 1.15	Variant or alternative solutions are <u>not permitted</u> .
ITT 1.18	The date and time for submission of tenders are no later than Tuesday 28th November, 2023 at 10:00 AM local time.
ITT 1.21	The date and time for opening of tenders are <u>Tuesday 28th October</u> , <u>2023 at 11:00 AM local time</u> .
ITT 1.31	A performance security of 10% of the Contract Price is required.

3. FORM OF TENDER

To: Chairman
Central Tender Board
Ministry of Finance
2nd Floor RFG Place
Road Town, Tortola
British Virgin Islands

TENDER

Asphalt Paving and Road Markings on Tortola, Virgin Gorda and Jost Van Dyke, British <u>Virgin Islands</u>

Dear Chairman:

1. We have examined and taken into account the documents provided in this Invitation to Tender, including its attachments, drawings and specifications, General Conditions of Contract, particular Conditions of Contract, clarifications to the documents, and addenda pursuant to this invitation.

We offer to execute and complete the works and remedy any defects therein in conformity with this Tender inclusive of all the above listed documents for the sum of (US\$) (sum in words and figures)

payable by the Government of the Virgin Islands.

- 2. We agree that the proper law of the Contract shall be the Laws of the Virgin Islands.
- 3. We agree that these tender documents and the terms and conditions of contract shall comprise the sole binding documentation applicable to this tender or to the contract.
- 4. We agree that all information supplied by the Employer to the Tenderer will be

treated in confidence and not disclosed to third parties except insofar as this is necessary to obtain sureties or quotations for the purpose of submitting the tender. All information supplied by the Tenderer to the Employer will similarly be treated in confidence, except that references may be sought from banks, existing or past clients, or other referees submitted by the Tenderer.

5. We have provided with our tender the priced Bills of Quantities, which were used for calculating the Tender Sum. These Bills shall form part of our Tender and we agree that in the event of a contract being awarded the rates in the said Bills shall be used for the measurement and valuation of any alteration in, addition to or omission from the Works as described in the Specification and/or Drawings.

We accept full responsibility for the accuracy of all prices provided in this tender and agree that these prices include full provision for any increases in the costs for whatsoever reason over the period of time from submission of tender to completion of the project and settlement of the final account.

- 6. We accept that any and all omissions or errors in pricing are our responsibility and agree that should any errors in arithmetic be discovered in the Bills of Quantities submitted by us during consideration of this offer, these errors will be corrected by giving us an opportunity of either confirming our offer or amending it to correct such errors.
- 7. We have included in our tender for taxes, fees and all charges applicable to materials, appliances, labour and all things subject to and upon which taxes or other charges may be levied (where required by the draft contract form included in the tender documents), and have made allowance for currency exchange rates.
- 8. If this tender is accepted and subject to and in accordance with paragraphs 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, and 7 above and the terms and conditions contained or referred to in the documents listed in paragraph 1, we undertake to commence the works as soon as is reasonably practicable after the commencement date and complete the works within a period of ______ months, from commencement on site.
- 9. We further agree that acceptance of this tender by the Government of the Virgin Islands does not constitute an offer, an invitation to offer, nor a legally binding contract agreement between the Government of the Virgin Islands, myself, my company, or any other entity associated with this tender submission.

Signed Name in Block Capitals
In the capacity of
Duly authorized to sign tenders for and on behalf of
Name
Address
Telephone No
Email Address:
Date

4. CERTIFICATE OF VISIT TO SITE

	ify that I,entative) of the Company	(Name of Tend	dere
visited the Sit for:	e on	2023 in connection with the te	nde
Asphalt Pavir British Virgin		n Tortola, Virgin Gorda and Jost Van I	Dyke
Having previous Site.	ously studied the Tender	r Documents, I have carefully examined	d the
I have made n	•	ne local conditions influencing the work	s and
	ify that I understand fully er the Contract.	y the works to be done as specified and	to be
Signature of T	Γenderer or his Represen	tative:	
Date:			
Signature:			
Signature: Name:			

End of Section

5. BILL OF QUANTITIES

5.1. Preambles and General Rules

- 5.1.1. The Bill of Quantities shall be read in conjunction with the Instructions to Bidders, General Conditions of Contract, Conditions of Particular Application, Technical Specifications and Drawings. The whole of the works is to be executed in accordance with their true intent and to the entire satisfaction of the Engineer.
- 5.1.2. The quantities set out against the items in the Bill of Quantities are an estimate of the quantity of each kind of work to be carried out under the Contract and are given for the convenience of forming a common basis for Bids. There is no guarantee to the Contractor that he will be required to carry out the quantity of work indicated under any particular item in the Bill of Quantities or that the quantities will not differ in magnitude from those stated in the Bills. The basis of payment will be the actual quantities of work ordered and carried out, as measured by the Contractor and verified by the Engineer and valued at the rates and prices bid in the priced Bill of Quantities, where applicable, and otherwise at such rates and prices as the Engineer may fix within the terms of the Contract.
- 5.1.3. Except where specifically and expressly otherwise stated in the Technical Specifications or in the BoQ, the Permanent Works only shall be measured. The works shall be measured net to the dimensions shown on the Drawings or ordered in writing by the Engineer, except where otherwise specifically described or prescribed in the Contract. No allowance shall be made for bulking, shrinkage or waste.
- 5.1.4. Rates and prices shall be entered against each item in the Bill of Quantities. All rates and prices shall be in United State Dollars (USD) and stated to two places of decimals. The rates and prices inserted in the Bill of Quantities are to be the full inclusive values of the works described in the items, and shall include:
 - all costs and expenses required on and for the construction of the Works

- costs of temporary works and installations which may be necessary
- costs of all general risks, liabilities and obligations set out or implied in the documents on which the tender is based
- taxes, duties and other charges for which the Contractor is liable
- 5.1.5. The whole cost of complying with the provisions of the Contract shall be included in the Items provided in the priced Bills of Quantities, and where no items are provided the cost shall be deemed to be distributed among the rates and prices entered for the related items of work.
- 5.1.6. Each provisional Sum shall only be used, in whole or in part, in accordance with the Engineering's instructions and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly. The total sum paid to the Contractor shall include only such amounts, for the work, supplies or services to which the Provisional Sum relates, as the Engineer shall have instructed. The Contractor shall, when required by the Engineer, produce quotations, invoices, vouchers and accounts or receipts in substantiation.
- 5.1.7. The method of measurement of completed work for payment shall be in accordance with the Civil Engineering Standard Method of Measurement, Edition 3 (CESMM3).
- 5.1.8. Errors will be corrected by the Employer for any arithmetic errors in computation or summation as follows:
 - a. where there is a discrepancy between amounts in figures and in words, the amount in words will govern; and
 - b. where there is a discrepancy between the unit rate and the total amount derived from the multiplication of the unit price and the quantity, the unit rate as quoted will govern, unless in the opinion of the Employer, there is an obviously gross misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which event the total amount as quoted will govern and the unit rate will be corrected.
- 5.1.9. In adjusting extras or variations on the Contract, the work shall be measured on the same basis as that for which the quantity estimates have been prepared and all works not specifically mentioned in the BoQ will be taken as included in the prices of various Items.

- 5.1.10. Where reference is made in these Bills of Quantities to a manufacturer's specific product it shall be taken as indicating the standard required. In all cases, reference should be made to the specification section noted in the description for alternative approved manufacturer's products.
- 5.1.11. Where reference is made in item descriptions or in Specifications to propriety products, the rates shall be deemed to allow for complying with all manufacturer's recommendations and instructions, unless otherwise stated.

End of Section

6. STATEMENT OF EXPERIENCE ON SIMILAR PROJECTS

Provide an account of past projects that demonstrates experience in the works required under this tender.

Item No.	Client Name, Address, Representative and	Description of Works	Location	Value (US\$)	Start/ End dates	Notable Successes
	Representative and					

7. CURRENT CONTRACT COMMITMENTS/ WORK IN PROGRESS

Please note that the below form "Current Contract Commitments/Works in Progress must be completed and return with your bid package. This form must be fully completed for any private of government contract. If tenderer do not have any contract, it must be stated on the form. The form must not be returned incomplete.

Tenderers and each partner to a *JVCA* should provide information on their current commitments on all contracts that have been awarded, or for which a letter of intent or acceptance has been received, or for contracts approaching completion, but for which an unqualified, full completion certificate has yet to be issued.

Name of	Employer contact	Value of current	Estimated start	Estimated
contract	information (address,	outstanding work	date	completion
	telephone, email)	(US\$)		date

8.	FOR	T.T	OF	ΔCD	FFI	/EN	ידין
ο.	$\Gamma \mathbf{U} \mathbf{r}$	TAT	VГ.	$\alpha \mathbf{U} \mathbf{D}$	CEN	/LELY	ı ı

THIS AGREEMENT is made this day of the day of
the Dr. the Honourable Natalio D. Wheatley, Premier and Minister of Finance acting fo
and behalf of the Government of the Virgin Islands, (hereinafter called" the Employer")
of the One Part and
Islands whose registered office is situated at
(hereinafter called "the Contractor") of the other part.

Whereas:

- 1. The Employer is desirous that the Contractor executes the works for the Asphalt Paving and Road Markings in Tortola, Virgin Gorda and Jost Van Dyke, British Virgin Islands (hereinafter called "the Works") and the Employer has accepted the Contractor's Tender for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects therein in the sum of (US\$.....) being a sum based upon prices inserted by the Contractor in the Bill of Quantities (hereinafter called "the Contract Price").
- 2. The Employer is satisfied that the Contractor has the qualifications, experience and resources available to deliver the works within the required timeframe.
- 3. The Employer has accepted the Proposal submitted by the Contractor to execute and complete the works and remedy any defects therein.

Now this Agreement witnessed as follows:

- The Employer hereby engages the Contractor and the Contractor hereby accepts
 the engagement to execute and complete the Works in accordance with approved
 specifications, design drawings and all other conditions and clauses of this
 Agreement.
- 2. The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement, viz:
 - (1) The Letter of Acceptance
 - (2) Form of Tender
 - (3) Summary Estimates
 - (4) General Conditions of Contract
 - (5) Particular Conditions of Contract
 - (6) Method Statements (where required)
 - (7) Implementation Schedule
- 3. In consideration of the payments to be made by the Employer to the Contractor as herein described the Contractor covenants with the Employer to complete the Works in accordance with this Agreement.
- 4. In consideration of the execution and completion of the Works the Employer hereby convents to pay the Contractor the sum of (US\$_____) in accordance with the terms stipulated in this Agreement.
- 5. This Agreement sets out the entire contract between the Employer and the Contractor and it supersedes any previous Agreement written or unwritten between the Employer and the Contractor.

- 6. Nothing in this Agreement shall relieve the Contractor from complying with the Laws of the Virgin Islands.
- 7. The parties hereto warrant and covenant that they have the requisite authority and power to enter this agreement for the purpose of creating a legally binding and enforceable contract between the parties

In Witness whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed the day and year first before written in accordance with their respective laws.

Signed by Dr. the Honourable Natalio D.	
Wheatley, Premier and Minister of	
Finance for and on behalf of the	
Government of the Virgin Islands in the	
presence of	Honourable Natalio D. Wheatley
Witness	
Signed byfor and on	
behalf of in the	
presence of	
Witness	

NOTARY CERTIFICATION

I HEREBY CERTIFY that the above named the Honourable Natalio D. Wheatley , appeared before me on the day of, 2023 and being known/identified to me
acknowledged the above signature to be his and that he had freely and voluntarily executed
this instrument for and on behalf of the Government of the Virgin Islands and understood
its contents.
Commissioner for Oaths in the Virgin Islands/Notary Public
I HEREBY CERTIFY that the above named appeared before me on
the day of, 2023 and being known/identified to me
acknowledged the above signature to be his and that he had freely and voluntarily executed this instrument for and on behalf of
contents.
Notary Public
•

10. GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

These General Conditions of Contract (GCC), read in conjunction with the Particular Conditions of Contract (PCC) and other documents listed therein, should be a complete document expressing fairly the rights and obligations of both parties.

1. Definitions 1.1

- 1.1 The following terminology is defined as follows:
 - (a) The **Accepted Contract Amount** means the amount accepted in the Letter of Acceptance for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects.
 - (b) The **Activity Schedule** is a schedule of the activities comprising the construction, installation, testing, and commissioning of the Works in a lump sum contract. It includes a lump sum price for each activity, which is used for valuations and for assessing the effects of Variations and Compensation Events.
 - (c) The **Adjudicator** is the person appointed jointly by the *Employer* and the Contractor to resolve disputes in the first instance, as provided for in GCC 23.
 - (d) **Bill of Quantities** means the priced and completed Bill of Quantities forming part of the Bid.
 - (e) **Compensation Events** are those defined in GCC Clause 41 hereunder.
 - (f) The **Completion Date** is the date of completion of the Works as certified by the Project Manager, in accordance with GCC Sub-Clause 52.1.
 - (g) The **Contract** is the Contract between the *Employer* and the Contractor to execute, complete, and maintain the Works. It consists of the documents listed in GCC SubClause 2.3 below.
 - (h) The **Contractor** is the party whose Bid to carry out the Works has been accepted by the *Employer*.

- (i) The **Contractor's Bid** is the completed bidding document submitted by the Contractor to the *Employer*.
- (j) The **Contract Price** is the Accepted Contract Amount stated in the Letter of Acceptance and thereafter as adjusted in accordance with the Contract.
- (k) **Days** are calendar days; months are calendar months.
- (l) **Dayworks** are varied work inputs subject to payment on a time basis for the Contractor's employees and Equipment, in addition to payments for associated Materials and Plant.
- (m) A **Defect** is any part of the Works not completed in accordance with the Contract.
- (n) The **Defects Liability Certificate** is the certificate issued by the Project Manager upon correction of defects by the Contractor.
- (o) The **Defects Liability Period** is the period **named in the PCC** pursuant to Sub-Clause 33.1 and calculated from the Completion Date.
- (p) Drawings means the drawings of the Works, as included in the Contract, and any additional and modified drawings issued by (or on behalf of) the *Employer* in accordance with the Contract, include calculations and other information provided or approved by the Project Manager for the execution of the Contract.
- (q) The *Employer* is the party who employs the Contractor to carry out the Works, **as specified in the PCC**.
- (r) **Equipment** is the Contractor's machinery and vehicles brought temporarily to the Site to construct the Works.
- (s) **"In writing"** or **"written"** means hand-written, type-written, printed or electronically made, and resulting in a permanent record;
- (t) The **Initial Contract Price** is the Contract Price listed in the *Employer*'s Letter of Acceptance.

- (u) The Intended Completion Date is the date on which it is intended that the Contractor shall complete the Works. The Intended Completion Date is specified in the PCC. The Intended Completion Date may be revised only by the Project Manager by issuing an extension of time or an acceleration order.
- (v) **Materials** are all supplies, including consumables, used by the Contractor for incorporation in the Works.
- (w) **Plant** is any integral part of the Works that shall have a mechanical, electrical, chemical, or biological function.
- (x) The **Project Manager** is the person **named in the PCC** (or any other competent person appointed by the *Employer* and notified to the Contractor, to act in replacement of the Project Manager) who is responsible for supervising the execution of the Works and administering the Contract.
- (y) **PCC** means Particular Conditions of Contract
- (z) The **Site** is the area **defined** as such in the PCC.
- (aa) **Site Investigation Reports** are those that were included in the bidding documents and are factual and interpretative reports about the surface and subsurface conditions at the Site.
- (bb) **Specification** means the Specification of the Works included in the Contract and any modification or addition made or approved by the Project Manager.
- (cc) The Start Date is given in the PCC. It is the latest date when the Contractor shall commence execution of the Works. It does not necessarily coincide with any of the Site Possession Dates.
- (dd) A **Subcontractor** is a person or corporate body who has a Contract with the Contractor to carry out a part of the work in the Contract, which includes work on the Site.
- (ee) **Temporary Works** are works designed, constructed, installed, and removed by the Contractor that are needed for construction or installation of the Works.

- (ff) A **Variation** is an instruction given by the Project Manager which varies the Works.
- (gg) The **Works** are what the Contract requires the Contractor to construct, install, and turn over to the *Employer*, **as defined in the PCC**.

2. Interpretation

- 2.1 In interpreting these GCC, words indicating one gender include all genders. Words indicating the singular also include the plural and words indicating the plural also include the singular. Headings have no significance. Words have their normal meaning under the language of the Contract unless specifically defined. The Project Manager shall provide instructions clarifying queries about these GCC.
- 2.2 If sectional completion is **specified in the PCC**, references in the GCC to the Works, the Completion Date, and the Intended Completion Date apply to any Section of the Works (other than references to the Completion Date and Intended Completion Date for the whole of the Works).
- 2.3 The documents forming the Contract shall be interpreted in the following order of priority:
 - (a) Agreement
 - (b) Letter of Acceptance,
 - (c) Form of Tender
 - (d) Particular Conditions of Contract
 - (e) General Conditions of Contract
 - (f) Bill of Quantities, and
 - (g) any other document **listed in the PCC** as forming part of the Contract.

3. Language and Law

3.1 The language of the Contract and the law governing the Contract are **stated** in the PCC.

4. Project
Manager's
Decisions

4.1 Except where otherwise specifically stated, the Project Manager shall decide contractual matters between the

In lump sum contracts, delete "Bill of Quantities" and replace with "Activity Schedule."

Employer and the Contractor in the role representing the *Employer*.

5. Delegation

5.1 Otherwise specified in the PCC, the Project Manager may delegate any of his duties and responsibilities to other people, except to the Adjudicator, after notifying the Contractor, and may revoke any delegation after notifying the Contractor.

6. Communications

6.1 Communications between parties that are referred to in the Conditions shall be effective only when in writing. A notice shall be effective only when it is delivered.

7. Subcontracting

7.1 The Contractor may subcontract with the approval of the Project Manager, but may not assign the Contract without the approval of the *Employer* in writing. Subcontracting shall not alter the Contractor's obligations.

8. Other Contractors

8.1 The Contractor shall cooperate and share the Site with other contractors, public authorities, utilities, and the *Employer* between the dates given in the Schedule of Other Contractors, as **referred to in the PCC**. The Contractor shall also provide facilities and services for them as described in the Schedule. The *Employer* may modify the Schedule of Other Contractors, and shall notify the Contractor of any such modification.

Personnel and Equipment

- 9.1 The Contractor shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in its Bid, to carry out the Works or other personnel and equipment approved by the Project Manager. The Project Manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications or characteristics are substantially equal to or better than those proposed in the Bid.
- 9.2 If the Project Manager asks the Contractor to remove a person who is a member of the Contractor's staff or work force, stating the reasons, the Contractor shall ensure that the person leaves the Site within seven days and has no further connection with the work in the Contract.

10. *Employer*'s and Contractor's Risks

10.1 The *Employer* carries the risks which this Contract states are *Employer*'s risks, and the Contractor carries the risks which this Contract states are Contractor's risks.

11. *Employer's* Risks

- 11.1 From the Start Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the following are *Employer*'s risks:
 - (a) The risk of personal injury, death, or loss of or damage to property (excluding the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment), which are due to
 - (i) use or occupation of the Site by the Works or for the purpose of the Works, which is the unavoidable result of the Works or
 - (ii) negligence, breach of statutory duty, or interference with any legal right by the *Employer* or by any person employed by or contracted to him except the Contractor.
 - (b) The risk of damage to the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment to the extent that it is due to a fault of the *Employer* or in the *Employer*'s design, or due to war or radioactive contamination directly affecting the country where the Works are to be executed.
- 11.2 From the Completion Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the risk of loss of or damage to the Works, Plant, and Materials is an *Employer*'s risk except loss or damage due to
 - (a) a Defect which existed on the Completion Date,
 - (b) an event occurring before the Completion Date, which was not itself an *Employer*'s risk, or
 - (c) the activities of the Contractor on the Site after the Completion Date.

12. Contractor's Risks

12.1 From the Starting Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the risks of personal injury, death, and loss of or damage to property (including, without limitation, the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) which are not *Employer*'s risks are Contractor's risks.

13. Insurance

13.1 The Contractor shall provide, in the joint names of the *Employer* and the Contractor, insurance cover from the Start Date to the end of the Defects Liability Period, in the amounts

and deductibles **stated in the PCC** for the following events which are due to the Contractor's risks:

- (a) loss of or damage to the Works, Plant, and Materials;
- (b) loss of or damage to Equipment;
- (c) loss of or damage to property (except the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) in connection with the Contract; and
- (d) personal injury or death.
- 13.2 Policies and certificates for insurance shall be delivered by the Contractor to the Project Manager for the Project Manager's approval before the Start Date. All such insurance shall provide for compensation to be payable in the types and proportions of currencies required to rectify the loss or damage incurred.
- 13.3 If the Contractor does not provide any of the policies and certificates required, the *Employer* may effect the insurance which the Contractor should have provided and recover the premiums the *Employer* has paid from payments otherwise due to the Contractor or, if no payment is due, the payment of the premiums shall be a debt due.
- 13.4 Alterations to the terms of an insurance shall not be made without the approval of the Project Manager.
- 13.5 Both parties shall comply with any conditions of the insurance policies.
- 14. Site Data
- 14.1 The Contractor shall be deemed to have examined any Site Data **referred to in the PCC**, supplemented by any information available to the Contractor.
- 15. Contractor to Construct the Works
- 15.1 The Contractor shall construct and install the Works in accordance with the Specifications and Drawings.
- 16. The Works to Be Completed by the Intended
- 16.1 The Contractor may commence execution of the Works on the Start Date and shall carry out the Works in accordance with the Program submitted by the Contractor, as updated with the

Completion Date

approval of the Project Manager, and complete them by the Intended Completion Date.

17. Approval by the Project Manager

- 17.1 The Contractor shall submit Specifications and Drawings showing the proposed Temporary Works to the Project Manager, for his approval.
- 17.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for design of Temporary Works.
- 17.3 The Project Manager's approval shall not alter the Contractor's responsibility for design of the Temporary Works.
- 17.4 The Contractor shall obtain approval of third parties to the design of the Temporary Works, where required.
- 17.5 All Drawings prepared by the Contractor for the execution of the temporary or permanent Works, are subject to prior approval by the Project Manager before this use.

18. Safety

18.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for the safety of all activities on the Site.

19. Discoveries

19.1 Anything of historical or other interest or of significant value unexpectedly discovered on the Site shall be the property of the *Employer*. The Contractor shall notify the Project Manager of such discoveries and carry out the Project Manager's instructions for dealing with them.

20. Possession of the Site

20.1 The *Employer* shall give possession of all parts of the Site to the Contractor. If possession of a part is not given by the date **stated in the PCC,** the *Employer* shall be deemed to have delayed the start of the relevant activities, and this shall be a Compensation Event.

21. Access to the Site

21.1 The Contractor shall allow the Project Manager and any person authorized by the Project Manager access to the Site and to any place where work in connection with the Contract is being carried out or is intended to be carried out.

22. Instructions, Inspections and **Audits**

- 22.1 The Contractor shall carry out all instructions of the Project Manager which comply with the applicable laws where the Site is located.
- 22.2 The Contractor shall permit the *Employer* to inspect the Contractor's accounts, records and other documents relating to the submission of bids and contract performance and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the *Employer*. The Contractor shall maintain all documents and records related to the Contract for a period of *three* (3) years after completion of the Works. The Contractor shall provide any documents necessary for the investigation of allegations of fraud, *collusion*, coercion, or corruption and require its employees or agents with knowledge of the Contract to respond to questions from the *Employer*.

the Adjudicator

- **23. Appointment of** 23.1 The Adjudicator shall be appointed jointly by the *Employer* and the Contractor, at the time of the *Employer's* issuance of the Letter of Acceptance. If, in the Letter of Acceptance, the Employer does not agree on the appointment of the Adjudicator, the *Employer* will request the Appointing Authority **designated in the PCC**, to appoint the Adjudicator within 14 days of receipt of such request.
 - 23.2 Should the Adjudicator resign or die, or should the *Employer* and the Contractor agree that the Adjudicator is not functioning in accordance with the provisions of the Contract, a new Adjudicator shall be jointly appointed by the Employer and the Contractor. In case of disagreement between the *Employer* and the Contractor, within 30 days, the Adjudicator shall be designated by the Appointing Authority designated in the PCC at the request of either party, within 14 days of receipt of such request.

24. Procedure for **Disputes**

- 24.1 If the Contractor believes that a decision taken by the Project Manager was either outside the authority given to the Project Manager by the Contract or that the decision was wrongly taken, the decision shall be referred to the Adjudicator within 14 days of the notification of the Project Manager's decision.
- 24.2 The Adjudicator shall give a decision in writing within 28 days of receipt of a notification of a dispute.

- 24.3 The Adjudicator shall be paid by the hour at the **rate specified in the PCC**, together with reimbursable expenses of the types **specified in the PCC**, and the cost shall be divided equally between the *Employer* and the Contractor, whatever decision is reached by the Adjudicator. Either party may refer a decision of the Adjudicator to an Arbitrator within 28 days of the Adjudicator's written decision. If neither party refers the dispute to arbitration within the above 28 days, the Adjudicator's decision shall be final and binding.
- 24.4 The arbitration shall be conducted in accordance with the arbitration procedures published by the institution named and in the place specified in the PCC.

B. Time Control

25. Program

- 25.1 Within the time **stated in the PCC**, after the date of the Letter of Acceptance, the Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager for approval a Program showing the general methods, arrangements, order, and timing for all the activities in the Works. In the case of a lump sum contract, the activities in the Program shall be consistent with those in the Activity Schedule.
- 25.2 An update of the Program shall be a program showing the actual progress achieved on each activity and the effect of the progress achieved on the timing of the remaining work, including any changes to the sequence of the activities.
- 25.3 The Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager for approval an updated Program at intervals no longer than the period **stated in the PCC.** If the Contractor does not submit an updated Program within this period, the Project Manager may withhold the amount **stated in the PCC** from the next payment certificate and continue to withhold this amount until the next payment after the date on which the overdue Program has been submitted. In the case of a lump sum contract, the Contractor shall provide an updated Activity Schedule within 14 days of being instructed to by the Project Manager.
- 25.4 The Project Manager's approval of the Program shall not alter the Contractor's obligations. The Contractor may revise the

Program and submit it to the Project Manager again at any time. A revised Program shall show the effect of Variations and Compensation Events.

26. Extension of the Intended Completion Date

- 26.1 The Project Manager shall extend the Intended Completion Date if a Compensation Event occurs or a Variation is issued which makes it impossible for Completion to be achieved by the Intended Completion Date without the Contractor taking steps to accelerate the remaining work, which would cause the Contractor to incur additional cost.
- 26.2 The Project Manager shall decide whether and by how much to extend the Intended Completion Date within 21 days of the Contractor asking the Project Manager for a decision upon the effect of a Compensation Event or Variation and submitting full supporting information. If the Contractor has failed to give early warning of a delay or has failed to cooperate in dealing with a delay, the delay by this failure shall not be considered in assessing the new Intended Completion Date.

27. Acceleration

- 27.1 When the *Employer* wants the Contractor to finish before the Intended Completion Date, the Project Manager shall obtain priced proposals for achieving the necessary acceleration from the Contractor. If the *Employer* accepts these proposals, the Intended Completion Date shall be adjusted accordingly and confirmed by both the *Employer* and the Contractor.
- 27.2 If the Contractor's priced proposals for an acceleration are accepted by the *Employer*, they are incorporated in the Contract Price and treated as a Variation.

28. Delays Ordered by the Project Manager

28.1 The Project Manager may instruct the Contractor to delay the start or progress of any activity within the Works.

29. Management Meetings

- 29.1 Either the Project Manager or the Contractor may require the other to attend a management meeting. The business of a management meeting shall be to review the plans for remaining work and to deal with matters raised in accordance with the early warning procedure.
- 29.2 The Project Manager shall record the business of management meetings and provide copies of the record to those attending

the meeting and to the *Employer*. The responsibility of the parties for actions to be taken shall be decided by the Project Manager either at the management meeting or after the management meeting and stated in writing to all who attended the meeting.

30. Early Warning

- 30.1 The Contractor shall warn the Project Manager at the earliest opportunity of specific likely future events or circumstances that may adversely affect the quality of the work, increase the Contract Price, or delay the execution of the Works. The Project Manager may require the Contractor to provide an estimate of the expected effect of the future event or circumstance on the Contract Price and Completion Date. The estimate shall be provided by the Contractor as soon as reasonably possible.
- 30.2 The Contractor shall cooperate with the Project Manager in making and considering proposals for how the effect of such an event or circumstance can be avoided or reduced by anyone involved in the work and in carrying out any resulting instruction of the Project Manager.

C. Quality Control

31. Identifying Defects

31.1 The Project Manager shall check the Contractor's work and notify the Contractor of any Defects that are found. Such checking shall not affect the Contractor's responsibilities. The Project Manager may instruct the Contractor to search for a Defect and to uncover and test any work that the Project Manager considers may have a Defect.

32. Tests

32.1 If the Project Manager instructs the Contractor to carry out a test not specified in the Specification to check whether any work has a Defect and the test shows that it does, the Contractor shall pay for the test and any samples. If there is no Defect, the test shall be a Compensation Event.

33. Correction of Defects

33.1 The Project Manager shall give notice to the Contractor of any Defects before the end of the Defects Liability Period, which begins at Completion, and is **defined in the PCC.** The Defects Liability Period shall be extended for as long as Defects remain to be corrected.

33.2 Every time notice of a Defect is given, the Contractor shall correct the notified Defect within the length of time specified by the Project Manager's notice.

34. Uncorrected Defects

34.1 If the Contractor has not corrected a Defect within the time specified in the Project Manager's notice, the Project Manager shall assess the cost of having the Defect corrected, and the Contractor shall pay this amount.

D. Cost Control

35. Contract Price

- 35.1 In the case of an admeasurement contract, the Bill of Quantities shall contain priced items for the Works to be performed by the Contractor. The Bill of Quantities is used to calculate the Contract Price. The Contractor will be paid for the quantity of the work accomplished at the rate in the Bill of Quantities for each item.
- 35.2 In the case of a lump sum contract, the Activity Schedule shall contain the priced activities for the Works to be performed by the Contractor. The Activity Schedule is used to monitor and control the performance of activities on which basis the Contractor will be paid. *If payment for Materials on Site shall be made separately, the Contractor shall show delivery of Materials to the Site separately on the Activity Schedule.*

36. Changes in the Contract Price

- 36.1 In the case of an admeasurement contract:
 - (a) If the final quantity of the work done differs from the quantity in the Bill of Quantities for the particular item by more than 25 percent, provided the change exceeds 1 percent of the Initial Contract Price, the Project Manager shall adjust the rate to allow for the change.
 - (b) The Project Manager shall not adjust rates from changes in quantities if thereby the Initial Contract Price is exceeded by more than 10 percent, except with the prior approval of the *Employer*.
 - (c) If requested by the Project Manager, the Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with a detailed cost breakdown of any rate in the Bill of Quantities.

36.2 In the case of a lump sum contract, the Activity Schedule shall be amended by the Contractor to accommodate changes of Program or method of working made at the Contractor's own discretion. Prices in the Activity Schedule shall not be altered when the Contractor makes such changes to the Activity Schedule.

37. Variations

- 37.1 All Variations shall be included in updated Programmes, and, in the case of a lump sum contract, also in the Activity Schedule, produced by the Contractor.
- 37.2 The Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with a quotation for carrying out the Variation when requested to do so by the Project Manager. The Project Manager shall assess the quotation, which shall be given within seven (7) days of the request or within any longer period stated by the Project Manager and before the Variation is ordered.
- 37.3 If the Contractor's quotation is unreasonable, the Project Manager may order the Variation and make a change to the Contract Price, which shall be based on the Project Manager's own forecast of the effects of the Variation on the Contractor's costs.
- 37.4 If the Project Manager decides that the urgency of varying the work would prevent a quotation being given and considered without delaying the work, no quotation shall be given and the Variation shall be treated as a Compensation Event.
- 37.5 The Contractor shall not be entitled to additional payment for costs that could have been avoided by giving early warning.
- 37.6 In the case of an admeasurement contract, if the work in the Variation corresponds to an item description in the Bill of Quantities and if, in the opinion of the Project Manager, the quantity of work above the limit stated in Sub-Clause 38.1 or the timing of its execution do not cause the cost per unit of quantity to change, the rate in the Bill of Quantities shall be used to calculate the value of the Variation. If the cost per unit of quantity changes, or if the nature or timing of the work in the Variation does not correspond with items in the Bill of Quantities, the quotation by the Contractor shall be in the form of new rates for the relevant items of work.

38. Cash Flow Forecasts

38.1 When the Program, or, in the case of a lump sum contract, the Activity Schedule, is updated, the Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with an updated cash flow forecast. The cash flow forecast shall include different currencies, as defined in the Contract, converted as necessary using the Contract exchange rates.

39. Payment Certificates

- 39.1 The Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager statements of the estimated value of the work executed less the cumulative amount certified previously, in intervals of no less than 14 days.
- 39.2 The Project Manager shall check the Contractor's statement and certify the amount to be paid to the Contractor.
- 39.3 The value of work executed shall be determined by the Project Manager.
- 39.4 The value of work executed shall comprise:
 - (a) In the case of an admeasurement contract, the value of the quantities of work in the Bill of Quantities that have been completed; or
 - (b) In the case of a lump sum contract, the value of work executed shall comprise the value of completed activities in the Activity Schedule.
- 39.5 The value of work executed shall include the valuation of Variations and Compensation Events.
- 39.6 The Project Manager may exclude any item certified in a previous certificate or reduce the proportion of any item previously certified in any certificate in the light of later information.

40. Payments

40.1 Payments shall be adjusted for deductions for advance payments and retention. The *Employer* shall pay the Contractor the amounts certified by the Project Manager within 28 days of the date of each certificate. If the *Employer* makes a late payment, the Contractor may be entitled to be paid interest on the late payment in the next payment. Interest shall be calculated from the date by which the payment should have

been made up to the date when the late payment is made at the rate stated in the PCC.

- 40.2 If an amount certified is increased in a later certificate or as a result of an award by the Adjudicator or an Arbitrator, the Contractor shall be paid interest upon the delayed payment as set out in this clause. Interest shall be calculated from the date upon which the increased amount would have been certified in the absence of dispute.
- 40.3 Unless otherwise stated, all payments and deductions shall be paid or charged in the proportions of currencies comprising the Contract Price.
- 40.4 Items of the Works for which no rate or price has been entered shall not be paid for by the *Employer* and shall be deemed covered by other rates and prices in the Contract.

41. Compensation Events

- 41.1 The following shall be Compensation Events:
 - (a) The *Employer* does not give access to a part of the Site by the Site Possession Date pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 20.1.
 - (b) The *Employer* modifies the Schedule of Other Contractors in a way that affects the work of the Contractor under the Contract.
 - (c) The Project Manager orders a delay or does not issue Drawings, Specifications, or instructions required for execution of the Works on time.
 - (d) The Project Manager instructs the Contractor to uncover or to carry out additional tests upon work, which is then found to have no Defects.
 - (e) The Project Manager unreasonably does not approve a subcontract to be let.
 - (f) Ground conditions are substantially more adverse than could reasonably have been assumed before issuance of the Letter of Acceptance from the information issued to bidders (including the Site Investigation Reports), from

- information available publicly and from a visual inspection of the Site.
- (g) The Project Manager gives an instruction for dealing with an unforeseen condition, caused by the *Employer*, or additional work required for safety or other reasons.
- (h) Other contractors, public authorities, utilities, or the *Employer* does not work within the dates and other constraints stated in the Contract, and they cause delay or extra cost to the Contractor.
- (i) The effects on the Contractor of any of the *Employer's* Risks.
- (j) The Project Manager unreasonably delays issuing a Certificate of Completion.
- 41.2 If a Compensation Event would cause additional cost or would prevent the work being completed before the Intended Completion Date, the Contract Price shall be increased and/or the Intended Completion Date shall be extended. The Project Manager shall decide whether and by how much the Contract Price shall be increased and whether and by how much the Intended Completion Date shall be extended.
- 41.3 As soon as information demonstrating the effect of each Compensation Event upon the Contractor's forecast cost has been provided by the Contractor, it shall be assessed by the Project Manager, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly. If the Contractor's forecast is deemed unreasonable, the Project Manager shall adjust the Contract Price based on the Project Manager's own forecast. The Project Manager shall assume that the Contractor shall react competently and promptly to the event.
- 41.4 The Contractor shall not be entitled to compensation to the extent that the *Employer*'s interests are adversely affected by the Contractor's not having given early warning or not having cooperated with the Project Manager.
- 42.1 The Project Manager shall adjust the Contract Price if taxes, duties, and other levies are changed between the date 28 days

42. Tax

before the submission of bids for the Contract and the date of the last Completion certificate. The adjustment shall be the change in the amount of tax payable by the Contractor, provided such changes are not already reflected in the Contract Price or are a result of GCC Clause 44.

43. Currencies

43.1 Where payments are made in currencies other than the currency of the *Employer*'s country **specified in the PCC**, the exchange rates used for calculating the amounts to be paid shall be the exchange rates stated in the Contractor's Bid.

44. Price Adjustment

44.1 Prices shall be adjusted for fluctuations in the cost of inputs only if **provided for in the PCC.** If so provided, the amounts certified in each payment certificate, before deducting for Advance Payment, shall be adjusted by applying the respective price adjustment factor to the payment amounts due in each currency. A separate formula of the type indicated below applies to each Contract currency:

$P_c = A_c + B_c Imc/Ioc$

where:

 P_c is the adjustment factor for the portion of the Contract Price payable in a specific currency "c."

 A_c and B_c are coefficients² **specified in the PCC,** representing the nonadjustable and adjustable portions, respectively, of the Contract Price payable in that specific currency "c;" and

Imc is the index prevailing at the end of the month being invoiced and *Ioc* is the index prevailing 28 days before Bid opening for inputs payable; both in the specific currency "c."

44.2 If the value of the index is changed after it has been used in a calculation, the calculation shall be corrected and an adjustment made in the next payment certificate. The index

The sum of the two coefficients A_c and B_c should be 1 (one) in the formula for each currency. Normally, both coefficients shall be the same in the formulae for all currencies, since coefficient A, for the nonadjustable portion of the payments, is a very approximate figure (usually 0.15) to take account of fixed cost elements or other nonadjustable components. The sum of the adjustments for each currency are added to the Contract Price. [To be transferred to the User Guide]

value shall be deemed to take account of all changes in cost due to fluctuations in costs.

45. Retention

- 45.1 The *Employer* shall retain from each payment due to the Contractor the proportion **stated in the PCC** until Completion of the whole of the Works.
- 45.2 Upon the issue of a Certificate of Completion of the Works by the Project Manager, in accordance with GCC 51.1, half the total amount retained shall be repaid to the Contractor and half when the Defects Liability Period has passed and the Project Manager has certified that all Defects notified by the Project Manager to the Contractor before the end of this period have been corrected.

46. Liquidated Damages

- 46.1 The Contractor shall pay liquidated damages to the *Employer* at the rate per day **stated in the PCC** for each day that the Completion Date is later than the Intended Completion Date. The total amount of liquidated damages shall not exceed the amount **defined in the PCC**. The *Employer* may deduct liquidated damages from payments due to the Contractor. Payment of liquidated damages shall not affect the Contractor's liabilities.
- 46.2 If the Intended Completion Date is extended after liquidated damages have been paid, the Project Manager shall correct any overpayment of liquidated damages by the Contractor by adjusting the next payment certificate. The Contractor shall be paid interest on the overpayment, calculated from the date of payment to the date of repayment, at the rates specified in GCC Sub-Clause 40.1.

47. Bonus

47.1 The Contractor shall be paid a Bonus calculated at the rate per calendar day **stated in the PCC** for each day (less any days for which the Contractor is paid for acceleration) that the Completion is earlier than the Intended Completion Date. The Project Manager shall certify that the Works are complete, although they may not be due to be complete.

48. Advance Payment

48.1 The *Employer* shall make advance payment to the Contractor of the amounts **stated** in the PCC by the date **stated** in the PCC.

- 48.2 The Contractor is to use the advance payment only to pay for Equipment, Plant, Materials, and mobilization expenses required specifically for execution of the Contract. The Contractor shall demonstrate that advance payment has been used in this way by supplying copies of invoices or other documents to the Project Manager.
- 48.3 The advance payment shall be repaid by deducting proportionate amounts from payments otherwise due to the Contractor, following the schedule of completed percentages of the Works on a payment basis. No account shall be taken of the advance payment or its repayment in assessing valuations of work done, Variations, price adjustments, Compensation Events, Bonuses, or Liquidated Damages.

49. Securities

49.1 The Performance Security shall be provided to the *Employer* no later than the date specified in the Letter of Acceptance and shall be issued in an amount **specified in the PCC**, by a bank, insurance company, or surety acceptable to the *Employer*, and denominated in the types and proportions of the currencies in which the Contract Price is payable. The Performance Security shall be valid until a date 28 days from the date of issue of the Certificate of Completion in the case of a Bank Guarantee, and until one year from the date of issue of the Completion Certificate in the case of a Performance Bond.

50. Dayworks

- 50.1 If applicable, the Dayworks rates in the Contractor's Bid shall be used only when the Project Manager has given written instructions in advance for additional work to be paid for in that way.
- 50.2 All work to be paid for as Dayworks shall be recorded by the Contractor on forms approved by the Project Manager. Each completed form shall be verified and signed by the Project Manager within two days of the work being done.
- 50.3 The Contractor shall be paid for Dayworks subject to obtaining signed Dayworks forms.

51. Cost of Repairs

51.1 Loss or damage to the Works or Materials to be incorporated in the Works between the Start Date and the end of the Defects Correction periods shall be remedied by the Contractor at the Contractor's cost if the loss or damage arises from the Contractor's acts or omissions.

E. Finishing the Contract

52. Completion

52.1 The Contractor shall request the Project Manager to issue a Certificate of Completion of the Works, and the Project Manager shall do so upon deciding that the whole of the Works is completed.

53. Taking Over

53.1 The *Employer* shall take over the Site and the Works within seven (7) days of the Project Manager's issuing a certificate of Completion.

54. Final Account

54.1 The Contractor shall supply the Project Manager with a detailed account of the total amount that the Contractor considers payable under the Contract before the end of the Defects Liability Period. The Project Manager shall issue a Defects Liability Certificate and certify any final payment that is due to the Contractor within 56 days of receiving the Contractor's account if it is correct and complete. If it is not, the Project Manager shall issue within 56 days a schedule that states the scope of the corrections or additions that are necessary. If the Final Account is still unsatisfactory after it has been resubmitted, the Project Manager shall decide on the amount payable to the Contractor and issue a payment certificate.

55. Operating and Maintenance Manuals

- 55.1 If "as built" Drawings and/or operating and maintenance manuals are required, the Contractor shall supply them by the dates **stated** in the PCC.
- 55.2 If the Contractor does not supply the Drawings and/or manuals by the dates **stated in the PCC** pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 55.1, or they do not receive the Project Manager's approval, the Project Manager shall withhold the amount **stated in the PCC** from payments due to the Contractor.

56. Termination

- 56.1 The *Employer* or the Contractor may terminate the Contract if the other party causes a fundamental breach of the Contract.
- 56.2 Fundamental breaches of Contract shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following:

- (a) the Contractor stops work for 28 days when no stoppage of work is shown on the current Program and the stoppage has not been authorized by the Project Manager;
- (b) the Project Manager instructs the Contractor to delay the progress of the Works, and the instruction is not withdrawn within 28 days;
- (c) the *Employer* or the Contractor is made bankrupt or goes into liquidation other than for a reconstruction or amalgamation;
- (d) a payment certified by the Project Manager is not paid by the *Employer* to the Contractor within 84 days of the date of the Project Manager's certificate;
- (e) the Project Manager gives Notice that failure to correct a particular Defect is a fundamental breach of Contract and the Contractor fails to correct it within a reasonable period of time determined by the Project Manager;
- (f) the Contractor does not maintain a Security, which is required;
- (g) the Contractor has delayed the completion of the Works by the number of days for which the maximum amount of liquidated damages can be paid, as **defined in the PCC**; or
- (h) if the Contractor, in the judgment of the *Employer*, has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for or in executing the Contract, pursuant to GCC Clause 57.1.
- 56.3 When either party to the Contract gives notice of a breach of Contract to the Project Manager for a cause other than those listed under GCC Sub-Clause 56.2 above, the Project Manager shall decide whether the breach is fundamental or not.
- 56.4 Notwithstanding the above, the *Employer* may terminate the Contract for convenience.
- 56.5 If the Contract is terminated, the Contractor shall stop work immediately, make the Site safe and secure, and leave the Site as soon as reasonably possible.

57. Fraud and Corruption

- 57.1 The *Employer* requires that Contractors, Subcontractors, manufacturers, and Consultants under Government-financed contracts, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts. In pursuit of this policy, the *Employer*.
 - (a) defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
 - (i) "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence the action of a public official in the procurement process or in contract execution;
 - (ii) "fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation of facts in order to influence a procurement process or the execution of a contract;
 - (iii) "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more bidders, with or without the knowledge of the Recipient, designed to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
 - (iv) "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the procurement process or affect the execution of a contract;
 - (b) will disqualify any Tenderer from a procurement process if it determines at any time that Tenderer is engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive or coercive practices during the procurement;
 - (c) will terminate a contract if it determines at any time that the Contractor is engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive or coercive practices during the execution of that contract; and
 - (d) will sanction a firm or individual, including declaring them ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to participate in a procurement process or be awarded a Government-financed contract if it at any time determines

that they have, directly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive or coercive practices in competing for, or in executing a Government-financed contract.

58. Payment upon Termination

- 58.1 If the Contract is terminated because of a fundamental breach of Contract by the Contractor, the Project Manager shall issue a certificate for the value of the work done and Materials ordered less advance payments received up to the date of the issue of the certificate and less the percentage to apply to the value of the work not completed, as **indicated in the PCC**. Additional Liquidated Damages shall not apply. If the total amount due to the *Employer* exceeds any payment due to the Contractor, the difference shall be a debt payable to the *Employer*.
- 58.2 If the Contract is terminated for the *Employer*'s convenience or because of a fundamental breach of Contract by the *Employer*, the Project Manager shall issue a certificate for the value of the work done, Materials ordered, the reasonable cost of removal of Equipment, repatriation of the Contractor's personnel employed solely on the Works, and the Contractor's costs of protecting and securing the Works, and less advance payments received up to the date of the certificate.

59. Property

59.1 All Materials on the Site, Plant, Equipment, Temporary Works, and Works shall be deemed to be the property of the *Employer* if the Contract is terminated because of the Contractor's default.

60. Release from Performance

60.1 If the Contract is frustrated by the outbreak of war or by any other event entirely outside the control of either the *Employer* or the Contractor, the Project Manager shall certify that the Contract has been frustrated. The Contractor shall make the Site safe and stop work as quickly as possible after receiving this certificate and shall be paid for all work carried out before receiving it and for any work carried out afterwards to which a commitment was made.

11. PARTICULAR CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

Except where otherwise indicated, all PCC should be filled in by the Employer prior to issuance of the Bidding Documents. Schedules and reports to be provided by the Employer should be annexed.

	A. General	
GCC 1.1 (o)	The Defects Liability Period is 180 days calculated from the Completion Date.	
GCC 1.1 (q)	The <i>Employer</i> is the Government of the Virgin Islands acting through the Ministry of Communications and Works .	
GCC 1.1 (u)	The Intended Completion Date for the whole of the Works shall be days after the Start Date, excluding defects liability period.	
GCC 1.1 (x)	The Project Manager is the Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Communications and Works.	
GCC 1.1 (z)	The Site is located at Tortola and Virgin Gorda	
GCC 1.1 (cc)	The Start Date shall be seven (7) days after Contract signing	
GCC 1.1 (ii)	The Works consist of furnishing all plant, labor, equipment and materials and performing all operations in connection with the asphalt paving and road markings throughout Tortola and Virgin Gorda, British Virgin Islands in accordance with the aforementioned drawings and specifications.	
GCC 2.2	Sectional Completions are: <i>Not Applicable</i>	
GCC 2.3(i)	The following documents also form part of the Contract: • Method Statements • Schedule or Work Programme	
GCC 3.1	The language of the contract is <i>English</i> . The law that applies to the Contract is the Laws of the Virgin Islands.	
GCC 4.1	The <i>Employer</i> shall decide on contractual matters.	
GCC 5.1	The Project manager <i>may</i> delegate any of his duties and responsibilities.	
GCC 13.1	The minimum insurance amounts and deductibles shall be:	

	(a) for loss or damage to the Works, Plant and Materials 100% of the value of the works
	(b) For loss or damage to Equipment: <i>Full replacement cost, deductible</i> 2.5%.
	(c) for loss or damage to property (except the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) in connection with Contract US\$200,000
	(d) for personal injury or death:
	(i) of the Contractor's employees: US\$1,000,000
	(ii) of other people: US\$1,000,000
GCC 14.1	Not applicable
GCC 20.1	The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: 7 days after the Contract Signing Date.
GCC 23.1 & GCC 23.2	Appointing Authority for the Adjudicator: Mutual agreement of the parties. In the event that the parties cannot so agree within a period of ten (10) days, the Mediator shall be appointed by the President of the BVI Bar Association.
GCC 24.3	Hourly rate and types of reimbursable expenses to be paid to the Adjudicator:
222211	US250.00 per hour and reimbursable rate
GCC 24.4	Institution whose arbitration procedures shall be used: If any dispute or difference concerning this Agreement shall arise between the parties such dispute or difference shall be and is hereby referred to mediation within five (5) business days of such dispute arising. The mediator shall be appointed by the mutual agreement of the parties. In the event that the parties cannot so agree within a period of ten (10) days, the Mediator shall be appointed by the President of the BVI Bar Association. In the event that any dispute is not resolved by mediation, then such dispute shall be referred to arbitration in accordance with the provisions of the Arbitration Act, 2013 of the Laws of the Virgin Islands. Such arbitration to be conducted in accordance with the Rules of the BVI International Arbitration Centre in Road Town, Tortola.

B. Time Control					
GCC 25.1	The Contractor shall submit for approval a Program for the Works within 7 days from the date of the Letter of Acceptance.				
GCC 25.3	The period between Program updates is 30 days .				
	The amount to be withheld for late submission of an updated Program is \$2,000.00.				
	C. Quality Control				
GCC 33.1	The Defects Liability Period is: 180 days .				
	D. Cost Control				
GCC 40.1	Interest is calculated at 0.1% per day .				
GCC 43.1	The currency of the <i>Employer</i> 's country is: United States Dollars .				
GCC 44.1	The Contract is not subject to price adjustment in accordance with GCC Clause 44.				
GCC 45.1	The proportion of payments retained is 5% .				
GCC 46.1	The liquidated damages for the whole of the Works are 0.05% of the final Contract Price per day . The maximum amount of liquidated damages for the whole of the Works is 5% of the final Contract Price .				
GCC 47.1	The Bonus for the whole of the Works is 0% of final Contract Price per day.				
GCC 48.1	10% of the Contract Price and shall be paid to the Contractor no later than thirty (30) days from signing of the Contract.				

GCC 49.1	The Performance Security amount is:		
	(a) Bank Guarantee: 0% of the Contract Price .		
	(b) Performance Bond: 10% of the Contract Price.		
	E. Finishing the Contract		
GCC 55.1	The date by which operating and maintenance manuals are required is 7 days after receipt of the Certificate of Completion .		
	"As built" drawings are not required.		
GCC 55.2	The amount to be withheld for failing to produce operating and maintenance manuals by the date required in GCC 58.1 is US\$2,000.00.		
GCC 56.2 (g)	The maximum number of days is: thirty (30) days		
GCC 58.1	The percentage to apply to the value of the work not completed, representing the <i>Employer</i> 's additional cost for completing the Works, is 20% .		

12. PERFORMANCE SECURITY (BANK GUARANTEE) FORM								
WHEREAS,					_ (Insert	name	of "Contra	ıctor")
(hereinafter	called	"the	Contractor")	has	undertake	en in	pursuance	e of
			(h			e co	Contract"), onstruction AND WHERI	of
-	,	•	he said Contrac				•	
· ·		0	ed bank for the s	-			, -	liance
with the Cont	ractor's po	erforma	nce obligations i	in accor	dance with	the Con	itractor;	
AND WHERE	EAS we ha	ive agree	ed to give the Co	ontracto	or a guaranto	ee.		
THEREFORE	WE here	by affir	m that we are G	uaranto	ors and resp	onsible t	to you, on bel	half of
the Contracto	r, up to a f	total of l	U S \$		_ (amount ii	numbe	ers) in equival	ent of
() (a	mount in v	vords)

Page **80** of **82**

± , ,	u, upon the first written demand declaring the Contractor to be in					
default under the Contract and without cavil or argument, any sum or sums within the limits						
of	(amount of guarantee in					
numbers) as foresaid, without your needing to prove or to show grounds or reasons for your						
demand of the sum specified therein.						
We hereby waive the necessity of your demanding the said debt from the Contractor						
before presenting us with the demand.						
This guarantee is valid until	28 days after the expiry date of the Defects Notification					
D 1 C (1	this Comment					
Period for the works under this Contract.						
DATE:	SIGNATURE OF THE BANK					
·						
WITNESS:	_ SEAL					

APPENDIX A - SITE LOCATION AND PICTURES

